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Welcome to the summer 2002 VidaVerde newsletter. As ever, we have had a busy year, not only in the gardens, but also with our first baby coming along just in time for the spring planting. Even so, things have been slowly coming together. In this newsletter we look at some of the new things we've been growing in the garden this year, and at Ben's project to try out a range of alternative grains.  We're often asked where all our interesting varieties come from; an article about our tomato trials explains how we find suitable varieties to add to the collection.


The more vegetables you grow, the more you are likely to suffer gluts and lean times; to help get round this, Kate looks at a couple of ways of storing any surplus tomatoes for cold winter days.  And finally, we show you how to save your own seeds from your pumpkins, squashes and courgettes.


News from the Collection


Things have definitely been getting better this year. The office was finished (just about) by Spring. This was a tiny 1-horse stable on the back of the house which had fallen into ruins, and needed completely rebuilding. It was a lot of work, but somehow we got it all sorted out and moved our desks, books and computer in there just in time for the busy season. Its really nice to have everything to hand, with shelves for the seed-dryers and all the other various bits and pieces we need. 


And we even had time to make a few useful pieces of equipment as well. Our new germination tester was complete in time for the start of the season and we were able to test all the seeds in it before they were packed up. We want to be sure of sending out really good seed to people, and so we were pleased to see fantastic germination percentages for almost everything. This spring, we redesigned our isolation cages for the peppers and aubergines. The old design worked well but did not fold up easily for storage overwinter. The new design is simpler, stores easily, and is very cheap to make. We hope to put the plans on the Reference section of the website sometime soon for those of you who would like to make your own. And we are now experimenting with a similar design for the melons and cucumbers.


As you can imagine, seed sorting and cleaning takes up a lot of our time from late summer on into the winter. All our seed preparation is done by hand, and it is very time consuming! We located a source of stainless-steel mesh in varying sizes from 1/64 inch to 1/8 inch from a special supplier in the USA, and using this have made a new set of graduated seed-screens. The wood for the frames to hold them was a beautiful piece of hardwood that we recycled from the local tip. These will help us a lot with sorting and cleaning small seeds. 


We are also in the process of building a seed winnower - this is a long vertical duct with a blower fan at the bottom. You pour your mixture of seed and chaff in the top and the lighter chaff is blown away, while the heavier seed falls to the bottom. This is not finished yet as we need to have greater control over the speed of the blower fan, but even so it works really well for peas and beans.


Last year we finally had the time to improve our website (www.vidaverde.co.uk). We have aimed to make it even easier and simpler to navigate, and we managed to put up illustrations of almost all the plants. If you haven't visited it before, it is very simple - no fancy animations, just descriptions and small pictures of the plants in the Collection. You may find it helpful to see what the different varieties look like, and also if things run out, we mark them 'sold out' on the website.


We are also building up a 'reference' section, where for example we list some books that we think are particularly useful. In future we hope also to have more detailed seed saving and processing instructions. One recent addition to this section is an illustrated guide to harvesting Amaranth seed. This highly nutritious grain is incredibly easy to grow and harvest, but it is much easier to explain how to do it with a few photos! 


On the office side of things, we have invested in a cheap digital camera, which has really helped us document all the plants as they grow in the garden. As the Collection grows, we have to be very organised with the notes we make - everything goes into a database on the computer, together with a small photo of the variety in question. And this is where your feedback gets noted too. We really appreciate all of you who wrote or emailed to say how your plants did - every comment is recorded in a section for that variety, and from these slowly the 'bigger picture' emerges for the whole country.


We hope you enjoy the Newsletter, and wish you the best of luck in your gardens for the coming year.


Ben & Kate, Summer 2002





What is the VidaVerde Seed Collection?


The VidaVerde Seed Collection is a private collection of rare, heirloom, and unusual vegetables selected particularly for the needs of the small scale grower. We act as a germplasm access project, experimental farm and private plant introduction station.


We have always grown our own vegetables, and slowly came to realise that most modern varieties have been bred for the needs of large-scale chemical farming, where all aspects of the environment are controlled with fertilisers, herbicides , insecticides and fungicides.  Flavour, tenderness and a long season seem to have been dropped in favour of resistance to transport damage, rapid weight-gain, and ripening all at once. These commercial varieties  give poor results when grown on a home scale, under organic regimes,  or in more variable years.


However, there do still exist many old heirloom varieties that represent centuries of careful selection and breeding  for the needs  of small-scale agriculture. We track down and try out those that sound promising, and those that do well we add to the Collection. They come from many places - we trade with other plant collectors and heirloom vegetable  projects, government seed banks, and donations from the public. We also look for interesting plants that are well known in other countries, and could do well in the UK, but have so far remained relatively unknown.


Our aim is simple: to assemble a collection of really reliable, tasty and  interesting non-hybrid vegetables for the home gardener , allotment grower, or smallholder.


Who and where are we?


We are a couple in our early thirties. Kate (who does most of the growing) used to be an economist and Ben studied as a botanist, although he then worked in computers for a while. We try to live a low-impact lifestyle  - our house and office are completely solar-powered.


Our seeds are multiplied up on a tiny farm in Spain, which is where we could afford land - and the long season means that we can be sure that the seeds get really ripe. Depending on the time of year, you may receive seeds or newsletters either from our UK address, or direct from Spain.  So don't be perplexed if your packet arrives with a Spanish stamp on it! You should always write to us at our UK address, to be sure of a prompt reply.


Organically Grown Seed


Although for reasons of cost and bureaucracy, we are not 'certified' organic, all seed is grown completely organically, and the land has almost certainly never had any chemicals put on it - it was abandoned for 30 years before we got it. We add only horse and goat manure to the soil, and control diseases simply by crop rotation and selection for disease-resistant varieties.





New Seed Catalogues


Our Spring 2003 catalogue will come out this autumn, in both paper and web versions.  Paper copies are available free, so if you know of anyone else who would like a copy of our catalogue do let us know, either by e-mail or letter, and we'll add their address to our list.  There is a form on the last page you can use for this. (Note: if we sent you this newsletter, you'll automatically get a paper catalogue, you don’t need to request one.)





Feedback


We are always keen to hear from you.  Any comments, however brief, are really very welcome as they help us to build up a picture of how things do in different parts of the country.  If something does particularly well or particularly badly (we hope not) - please tell us!  You can drop us an email at feedback@vidaverde.co.uk or send us an ordinary letter. 


We want to hear about both your successes and your failures - and of course  anything that grew well, but that you didn't like to eat.  (We really try to avoid the 'interesting but nasty' syndrome, so we hope that you won't have too many of the latter.)


No matter what you pick, you should expect excellent germination, fantastic growth, and great flavour. We work hard to choose good varieties and grow good seed. If something goes wrong, we need to know about it. And we want you to feel that you can really rely on seed from the Collection - so here is our unique guarantee: If you are in any way whatsoever not completely happy with your seeds, plants or even the resulting crop, please let us know. We will cheerfully replace your seed, refund your money, or send a credit note - whichever you prefer.





New Things in the Garden


Well, this year we were supposed to be taking it gently, as we have a newborn baby. But somehow, we just kept finding more and more good varieties to try out, so in fact we're growing more than ever before! 


We started by trying to fill some of the gaps in the Collection. One obvious gap is root crops. Many of these are biennials, so are a little more difficult to grow for seed as you have to nurse them through not one but two seasons! This year we are trying out some heirloom parsnips and turnips, including a rather fine Russian turnip that was sent to us by a Swedish turnip enthusiast.


If they do well we will overwinter them and the seed will be available in autumn 2003. We have also been growing carrots for seed, which are flowering just now (we planted them spring 2001), and as long as no great disaster strikes, we should be able to offer perhaps even three different types in the autumn. One old English variety, 'Manchester Table' is my personal favourite and makes nice big orange roots with both good flavour and texture.


Kate has been adding to the herb part of the collection, with a big growout of the 'Arrat' Basil which was so popular last year. We are growing more 'Mrs Burn's Lemon Basil' and trying a few more unusual herbs such as Ajowan, a member of the Dill/Cumin family, Elecampane, and Echinacea.


We have some good news for sweetcorn lovers!  This year we are introducing two types of sweetcorn. For the home grower, a good non-hybrid ('open-pollinated') sweetcorn can actually be better than the F1s you are being touted by the seed companies. 


But it is a lot of work maintaining these old varieties well, so it is getting harder and harder to find them. We have two (we don’t have the facilities to grow more than two varieties a year in isolation) that look really promising, both very early and widely adapted. 


One is a normal yellow sweetcorn called 'Ashworth'  which is very early and sweet. The other, 'Martian Purple', actually has bright purple cobs - we wonder if it might help younger members of the family become interested in seed-saving and growing veg! 


This is a big investment of land and time for us, because to maintain an open-pollinated variety well, you need to grow 400 plants, and pollinate and rogue them each by hand. But they look great at the moment, and as long as the cobs ripen well, we should have plenty of seed in October.


With the beans, we were almost overwhelmed last year by the demand, particularly for the 'Cherokee Trail of Tears' bean. One person wrote in asking for 'more of your slug-proof beans'. It seems that it grew so fast that it got up and away before the slugs could eat out the growing tips, and we have had similar reports from two other people. So this year we have planted three times as much, but I suspect that it might still be wise to get your seed request in early. 


We do have some other equally good beans that we are also growing, including a new variety of our own called 'White Tears'. We bred this from the 'Cherokee Trail of Tears' three years ago, and hope to have enough this autumn to include it in the Catalogue. 


The other new introduction is an incredibly productive bean called 'Adaza', which produced twice as much as any other bean we grew last year. Right now there is a long row of very healthy plants out there in the garden, so we hope that will make it into the catalogue too.





How do we come by our vegetable varieties?


Quite often people ask how we actually get hold of new varieties to try out, and how we decide which to add to the collection. A good example is our trial of early tomatoes that we are doing this year. What we wanted were varieties that germinate well in cold conditions, start to set fruit early, and yet are still very productive, with a really good 'tomato' flavour. We were particularly looking for determinate varieties as they don't need staking and tend to do better in short wet summers. 


In autumn 2001 Ben started off by writing to Bill Minkey, who has a collection of 648 different tomato varieties, explaining what we were after and asked for his advice. 


Back in the post came a small brown envelope simply labelled "Dragotsennost tomato - 75d, det, reg leaf, 2.5-3inch red-orange globes, v good flavour, huge production." Inside were twenty small seeds, which we duly assigned a new number, and entered in the plan for the spring trials. We then carried on writing to other collectors and friends until we had amassed the following seeds:


Variety	Origin (where known)


Angora Supersweet	United States


Cold Set	unknown (N. European?)


Dragotsennost	unknown (probably European)


Koralik	Russia


Odessa	Ukraine


Pam	France


Reisetomate	Germany


Sub-Arctic Plenty	Canada


Yellow Scotland	Edinburgh


And to this we added a couple that were very early in last years trials:


De Colgar	Europe


�Galilee	Palestine


And finally there was the 'Baby Yellow Pear' that we noticed growing on some abandoned land near our garden. It was very tasty, early and productive - so we collected some seed and added it to our trial. 


All of the above were planted out in long rows in the seedbeds this spring, to see how they did. At the time of writing they are all growing well and just starting to set fruit. They were all very early, about the same time as each other, apart from the Angora Supersweet which seems to be a bit later. 


We will keep an eye on the plants over the summer checking for disease, insect problems and so on, and if they still seem ok, the next step is the tasting. We get several tomatoes of each and cut them up and try them, and ask friends and neighbours round for a tasting session as well.


We also try them cooked to see if some are more useful that way than fresh. For example are some better in sauces? Or do some have skins that go stringy when you bottle them for winter use? How about when you make ketchup from them? We look at how productive the tomatoes are over the whole season; are some very early, but less productive overall? Finally we sit down and try to rank them in order. (This can take a while if we disagree.) The really good varieties are then processed for seed, & added to our collection.  What happens to the others? They end up in dinner!





Saving seeds from your pumpkins, courgettes, marrows and squashes


So often we meet people who have saved seed from their pumpkins or squashes, and have been disappointed the next year when they grow out their carefully saved seed and find that the resulting plants produce fruits  that look - and taste - nothing like the original.  In fact, saving seeds from these plants is very easy, but you do need to do a little extra work.  I'll talk here about pumpkins specifically, but saving seed for the other members of the family is exactly the same.  They make a great introduction to seedsaving, especially for kids, because the big, bright flowers make everything easy to see and understand.


Finding the flowers


�The first thing to notice about your pumpkin plants is that they have two different types of flower, male and female.  The female flowers are the ones that will grow into pumpkins. They can be identified by the small immature fruit which should be obvious beneath the flower.  Male flowers just have a straight stem.  You need to transfer pollen from a male flower into a female flower, making sure that no pollen gets introduced from plants of a different variety.


One evening, when the plants are just beginning to produce flowers, go out and look at them.  You need to identify some male and female flowers that are going to open the next day.  Once you get the hang of this it is very easy.  Buds that are just ready to open are much fatter than the others, and they have turned from green to yellow. The tip of the flower may also have started to break apart.


You need to stop these flowers opening, so that insects can't get into them.  The easiest way to do this is to gently slip a rubber band over the end of the petals, to hold them shut.  Use a fairly thin rubber band.  You may need to tie a knot in it to make the loop small enough.


Although you will get a lot of seed from one pumpkin, it is best to rubber band shut at least 2 or 3 female flowers, and the same number of males.  That way, if one fruit doesn't set, you won't need to repeat the process.   Choose male and female flowers from different plants, to help keep your population diverse.


Hand pollination. . .


The next morning, once the day has warmed up a little, go back to the plants and find the flowers that you have kept shut.   Pick a male flower, take off its rubber band, and tear off the petals.  Gently take the rubber band off of one of your female flowers.  


Using the male flower like a brush, rub the pollen (the bright yellow dust) on to each section of the stigma in the centre of the female flower.  If possible, always pollinate a female flower with a male from a different plant.


Then carefully rubber band the female flower shut again so that no insects can get in with more, 'foreign', pollen.  Tie a piece of brightly coloured wool or string loosely around the stem of the female flower, so that when it comes to harvest time, you know which pumpkins you have hand pollinated.  Repeat the process with the other flowers that you have rubber banded shut.


Now leave the hand pollinated pumpkins to develop and ripen just like the others.  Once they are completely ripe, pick them and bring them into the house. After you have harvested the pumpkins, you still need to leave them a bit longer. Keep them in a cool  dry place for another month or so to ripen further indoors.


Extracting the seed


Once your pumpkins are fully ripe, it is time to extract your seed.  Cut the pumpkin in half, and scoop out the seeds, leaving the rest of the fruit for cooking as normal.  Wash the seed in a colander under running water until it is nice and clean, rubbing it between your hands to get rid of the fibres, and then shake off as much water as possible.


Spread your cleaned seed out on a plate to dry further.  It needs to dry as quickly as possible, but without getting too hot.  Outside is ideal if the weather is dry and sunny, or alternatively put them in a warm spot in the house.  To test whether the seeds are dry enough, try bending one in half.  If it is dry, it will snap rather than bending.


Store your saved seeds somewhere cool and dry, with a label showing the variety, and the year that they were grown.  If you store them carefully, they should keep for several years.


Saving seed from courgettes and summer squashes is just as easy as saving seed from pumpkins.  Hand pollinate the flowers exactly as described for pumpkins.  You then need to leave the hand pollinated fruits to develop until they are completely mature - well past eating stage.  


To be sure, it is best to leave them until the plants start to die down in autumn.  Then store them inside for another month before opening and extracting the seed.  You will need to sow one or two extra plants especially for seed saving as leaving the fruits to develop will probably stop further fruit set on these plants.


How many plants?


If you have a variety that is unusual, and that you want to keep going over many years, you need to have several plants to keep your variety diverse.  Ideally, you should grow at least 12 plants, and save seed from all of them.  But if you are just saving seed for your own use, you can get away with saving seed from one or two fruits, and the seed will be absolutely fine.





The Alternative Grains Project


We have recently become more interested in the possibilities of small-scale grain growing.  It all started when we got four chickens so that we could have organic free-range eggs. You have to give them a bit of grain to eat as well though if you want lots of eggs, and it seemed silly to buy in grain that was probably genetically modified or full of pesticides.  


So we needed to grow some chicken-food grains. And then we started thinking that it might be interesting to perhaps grow grains which we could eat too - either whole, as pearl barley is used in soups, or perhaps even ground as flour - there are now some small cheap electric kitchen mills available.


The problem is that all the grains that sprang immediately to mind - wheat, oats, barley and so on - are all bred for growing on a really huge scale, and harvesting by machine.  They're deliberately selected so that the seeds don't fall out easily - for a powerful mechanical thresher will beat them out with no problem.


To us, these don't really appeal as it's terribly hard work to grow them in small quantities and thresh them out by hand. After all, we were supposedly doing this for fun, rather than a masochistic urge to become self-sufficient.


It seemed that what we wanted were grains designed for hand-growing and hand-collecting. They needed to be good not just for animal food, but human food also. And we have learnt in the past to keep an open mind about new vegetables - after all we discovered already that we can grow amaranth grain as an unbelievably easy high-protein addition to soups and rice, which most people have never heard of.  So we needed to consider new and unusual grains that might be grown in other countries, as well as the normal grains grown in the UK.


Our main sources were books, and people we knew who had done a lot of work with alternative grains in similar climates. One book in particular, 'Lost Grains of Africa' was a good starting point. It lists lots of grains that daily feed millions of people in Africa, some of which could also be grown in the Northern European climate. The detail is great, with climate data, nutritional analysis, and discussions of pros and cons for each plant. It was also helpful for us simply to see pictures of what things like 'dragons-claw millet' looked like!  Unfortunately, the one thing the book didn't tell you was how to actually grow these plants, or process them.


So we also wrote to people that we had heard of, who seemed to have spent a lot of time already exploring the possibilities of these crops. We always try to talk to other experts when trying out new vegetables  - we don't want to re-invent the wheel! We'd far rather benefit from other people's experience, using this as our starting point, and then pass the results on. We explained what we were trying to find - easily harvested grains useful both as human and chicken feed, suitable for the British climate - which basically means day-neutral, quick maturing, and not too affected by wet periods.


Several people were particularly helpful. George Stevens of Synergy Seeds has been growing and trialling different varieties of unusual grains for many years, and we had a long email correspondence with him about which strains he thought were best. We also had helpful advice from Anpetu Oihankesni of SourcePoint Organic Seeds, who has also had a long interest in unusual grains. And Mike Deyo gave very useful advice on small-scale milling. They all actually agreed on  most points, and what they said tied in with the book 'Lost Crops of Africa' too. We'll summarise here:


Firstly, a lot of grains that are sold as 'bird-feed' or 'animal-feed' in the West (millet, panic grass, sorghum etc) are actually grown for human consumption in huge areas of the world. And they are high-quality, gourmet foods. Our unfortunate post-colonial attitudes still linger on, with connotations of 'native food' and 'poor people's food', making us assume they are in some way inferior to more familiar grains, but this is just not true.


Another problem is our lack of experience with these crops in our culture - we just don’t know how to cook them, so we're dubious, or if we cook them wrong, we think they're nasty. But this point was easily solved. After a bit of searching, we have found an excellent book, 'The Whole Grain Cookbook', which gives recipes for all these grains, both whole and ground as flour.


Additionally, we discovered that there did in fact exist strains of the more conventional grains that are suitable for hand-harvesting. They have 'naked' seeds - lacking the spiky glumes and seedcoats that modern varieties have, and so have a bit more of a tendency to 'shatter' or drop a few seed out as they ripen. But on the other hand, they are incredibly easy to thresh without any big machinery. Once these types were common, but now they are almost extinct. We thought we would try:


Hand-threshable strains of more orthodox grains:


Naked Oats�
Naked Spelt�
�
Hulless Barley�
�
�
As for the more unusual grains, the conclusion was that we should try:


Unusual Grains:


Pearl Millets�
Panic Grasses (= Proso Millets)�
�
Finger Millets�
Sorghums�
�
This simple list is a bit deceptive. The various millets are not in the least related to each other, so we needed to figure out different cultivation practices for all of them. ('Millet' is a catch-all term that is fairly useless - it seems to mean just 'grain'.) And for all of these grain types, there are thousands of different species and varieties suitable for different climates.


Well,  you have to start somewhere, and this is where we can benefit from other people's prior work. George had in fact sent us some seed samples of his best varieties that he thought matched our needs, plus a catalogue, and we requested a couple more that looked promising.  And armed with our new knowledge, we ran a search on government seedbanks and came up with a few more that looked likely.  There were even a few suitable varieties in our own seed bank that had been given to us in the past, but that we hadn't yet had time to try out.


In the end, we found room and time to plant the following:


Supar Akdari�



Two short-season sorghums discovered in Turkey in 1948�
�
Akziryaret Bucagi�
�
�
Pato - SDS�
An elite sorghum given to us by someone from Tanzania�
�
African Kafir�
A (supposedly) day-neutral sorghum collected in S. Africa in 1921�
�
Hadleys Tetraploid�
A large-seeded sorghum developed by Dr Henry Hadley�
�
Himalayan�
Dragonsclaw millet from George Stevens�
�
George’s Candlestick�
Pearl Millet from George Stevens�
�
El Faouar�
Pearl Millet collected by Ben's mum Gill in a tiny village in the Sahara�
�
Bankuti Feher�
Proso Millet from George Stevens�
�
Mixed Grain Amaranths�
Our own development from trials in 1998�
�
Bishop�
Naked Wheat�
�
Painstaking Selection�
Naked Spelt�
�
Aristada�
Normal Spelt (for comparison)�
�
Terra Hulless�
Hulless Oats�
�
Arabian Blue�
Hulless Barley�
�
We grew a bed of each, except where we only had a tiny amount of seed. This was really just a simple trial to get a feel for how the crops grew and threshed, and to get a bit of experience with them.  


It was very exciting seeing all these strange and wonderful plants coming up. It  was quite a challenge at times to tell which was the baby grain plants and which was weedy grass seed, so we were really glad we  had planted in very straight rows - a real help when you're growing something completely new and aren't sure what the baby plants will look like. All got up & away quite quickly, and on the whole, they all did well. 


After harvesting the various grains, overall, we were very encouraged. We will definitely start growing some of these on a bigger scale for our own use next year. A few points of interest when comparing them:


Of the 'normal grains':


The naked oats and wheat were the easiest to thresh. Sadly we didn't get much seed of the wheat to start with, so only the oats will be in the catalogue this autumn. 


The normal (not naked) spelt was very good and productive, but a bit harder to thresh. The naked spelt didn't do very well, but we think it went in too late - so we'll try that one again next year.


The barley all died due to insect attack, so we will try again next year with that one. 


Of the 'unusual'  grains:


The Proso Millet was very, very early, and made big shiny seeds. This could have great potential.


The Sorghums were a little bit later, and some of them are just setting seed as I write, so we hope to get a huge quantity of grain if the weather holds out.   The best may well be the Pato-SDS strain, with a great yield of big seeds, even on incredibly poor soil. Hadley's Tetraploid sorghum was in fact quite a poor performer, growing very slowly until late in the year.


The Pearl millets make pretty large quantities of seed, which are very, very small, but then so is the Amaranth, and that's absolutely fantastic as  a no-work grain crop. The pearl millets  grow very quickly, but need a reasonably long and hot summer to mature seed, so perhaps not ideal as a grain crop in the UK.  Then again, ours are pretty early, so it's not certain either way. We need people to try this one out and let us know how it does in different parts of the country.


Interestingly, George recommends pearl millets as a living mulch or biomass crop. In this system they are sown broadcast on poor soil, where their deep roots bring up nutrients from lower layers not normally accessed by vegetable crops. They are then cut or mown before they seed (so a short summer is not a problem) and the residue either composted or dug in to the topsoil. This gives a great boost to organic matter levels in a very short time.


Next year we are going to try some more varieties of all of these crops. Most did well in these preliminary trials, and we will make small samples of the best available in the catalogue this autumn. If you try them out, please let us know how you get on!





Photos from the Alternative Grains Project
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Dragonsclaw Millet (No 22053)�
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Candlestick Millet  (No22054)�
�
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Proso Millet�
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'Kafir' Sorghum (No 20181)�
�
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Winnowing amaranth in a gentle breeze�



�


Naked wheat just rubs out�
�
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In the Kitchen


Hopefully some of you growing tomatoes this year will have at least a few spare that you can store for the winter. A few bottles of home-grown tomato purée or jars of 'sun' dried tomatoes can really perk up a meal of winter veg from the allotment or garden. Since most cookery books these days only seem to look at freezing veg, we thought it might be worth including brief instructions here for bottling and drying your tomatoes.


With all the new varieties of root vegetables we've been trying out, we've had lots to test out in the kitchen.  We particularly like Ben's grated beetroot and carrot salad made with white beetroot, but it tastes just as good with a standard red variety.  As the autumn starts to draw in, and the winter squashes ripen, try the salad with hot squash and egg for a substantial supper after a hard morning's work in the garden.


Bottling tomatoes. . .


Tomatoes are best cooked before bottling. Chop them up into small pieces, and then cook gently in a saucepan (without adding any water or oil) until they soften and the juice runs from them. Add 1 teaspoon of salt and one of sugar per pound of raw tomatoes. If you like, you can also add some herbs. Then either pack the jars with the cooked chopped tomatoes and juice. Or, alternatively, puree the cooked tomatoes in a blender, and then fill the jars with the puree.


You can use special jars with rubber seals, such as Kilner jars. I find these expensive, and also usually too large to fit in my pressure cooker. We usually just use recycled jam or other jars for bottling. You need to check that the lids are in good condition and that they will seal properly. Most jars these days have a 'button' set in the lid so that you can see whether or not they are sealed - if the button is popped down, the jar is sealed, if it is up, it is not.  Whatever type of jars you choose, they should be washed thoroughly in hot soapy water and then rinsed with boiling water before you use them.


Once you have your full bottles of tomatoes, you need to sterilise them. Before you start, put the lids on the jars if you haven't already done so. If you are using Kilner jars with a metal screw top, screw it on all the way, then turn back a half turn. Jam jar lids should be screwed on fully, jars with clip on lids should be clipped down. Any bacteria present in the food will be killed by the heat treatment, and a hermetic seal on the jars stops any new bacteria getting in. Bottled tomatoes last a long time but not indefinitely, as chemical changes can still take place. In practice, so long as you eat one year's bottled food before the next harvest, this shouldn't ever be a problem.





�


There are three different ways of sterilising the jars; in a pressure cooker, in a hot water bath, or in the oven.  Using a pressure cooker is in my opinion very much the best solution; it uses less gas or electricity, is much quicker, and is also safer, because the jars are heated to a higher temperature. In particular, non-acid vegetables - effectively all vegetables other than tomatoes - must only ever be bottled using a pressure cooker. The temperatures reached in a hot water bath or the oven are not high enough to kill the bacteria that cause botulism, which can be fatal.


To sterilise the bottles in a pressure cooker, you will need the cooker, set to its highest pressure setting, plus the cooker's trivet if it came with one. If you don't have a trivet, find some other way to keep the jars lifted off the bottom of the cooker, otherwise the direct heat will crack the glass. If you have a plate that will fit, this is ideal, or you can use several layers of folded cardboard. 


Put in as many jars as will comfortably fit. Make sure that they don't touch, or they will crack. I use a piece of butter muslin wedged between the jars, just to make sure. Then add water to the cooker to come about 1 inch (2cm) up the side of the jars. Use at least 1.5 pints of water. Put the lid on the cooker, and bring slowly up to pressure. 


Keep it at pressure for 7 minutes. Then turn off the heat, and leave the cooker on the stove to depressurise slowly. This is very important - if you let the pressure out quickly, the jars will crack.  Once the cooker has depressurised and the bottles are cool, check the seal, label the bottles with the date, and then store in a cool dark place. 


When you come to use the tomatoes, always check the seal again. For jamjars, if the button isn't down, and it doesn't 'pop' when you open it, don't use the contents. For Kilner jars, or jars with clip-down lids, the glass lid should stay in place when you either undo the clip, or unscrew the metal band. To remove the glass lid, pull on the tag on the rubber sealing ring until the seal breaks.


Drying


Tomatoes also dry well and make a really good addition to the store cupboard. The key to drying them successfully is to maintain a good flow of air.  The air needs to be reasonably warm, but not hot; if it is too hot, the fruit will be cooked, rather than dried.


To prepare for drying, start with ripe tomatoes. Choose fleshy tomatoes if possible rather than very juicy ones – plum tomatoes are ideal. Cut them in half and sprinkle generously with salt.  Lay the prepared fruit on a rack (a wire cooling rack is ideal). The fruit can then be dried either outside, in a warm spot indoors such as an airing cupboard, or alternatively, in a very low oven with the door ajar.


To dry fruit outdoors, the weather needs to be sunny, dry, and warm.  You will need to cover the fruit with muslin or mosquito mesh to protect against insects, and stand the rack somewhere that it won’t be disturbed by cats or other animals.  Bring the fruit in at night or the dew will slow down the drying process.  However, in a typical British summer, it is probably more practical to dry them indoors.  A warm airing cupboard is perfect if you have one.  Leave the door slightly ajar, so that you get a flow of air, and check the fruit regularly to make sure that you don’t over dry it.


If you don’t have an airing cupboard, you can dry the fruit in the oven on the lowest setting possible with the door ajar.  Be very careful not to let the temperature rise too much – you should be able to touch the oven racks comfortably without burning yourself. A more economical (and eco-friendly) approach is to put your racks of fruit in to a turned-off oven with the door ajar after you have finished cooking other dishes. Essentially, you are looking for any place where the fruit will be surrounded by a good flow of warm air.


Outdoors, you will need to put the tray out for several days.  In an airing cupboard, it will probably take a couple of days;  drying in an oven is much quicker, although more tricky.  The fruit is dry enough when it feels leathery and dry to the touch, and is chewy when you eat it.  If it snaps when bent, you have dried it too far.  (This won’t stop it keeping, but it won’t taste as good – soak in warm water before using to improve matters.)  It is best to try drying a small batch first, to get a feel for how long it takes for the fruit to dry in the spot you are using.  Store your dried tomatoes in a dry, airtight container.


As a variation on this, you can stop the drying process a little earlier, while the tomatoes are still quite soft and pliable.  You then pack the semi-dried fruits in salt to preserve them.  Put a 1cm layer of salt in the bottom of a large jar, put in a layer of tomatoes, cover well with salt, and continue layering tomatoes and salt until the jar is full.  We find that tomatoes stored in this way are excellent for use in soups, risottos and other cooked dishes, adding depth of flavour very much in the same way as a stock cube.


Ben's raw Beetroot and Carrot salad (serves 2)


3 medium sized beetroot (raw)�
5 - 6 carrots�
�
For the dressing:�
�
�
3 tablespoons olive oil�
1 tsp dijon mustard (optional)�
�
1 tablespoon wine vinegar�
salt and pepper to taste�
�
Wash all the vegetables, and peel the beetroot (the carrots can be peeled too if you prefer, or if they are not organic).  Grate beetroot and carrots coarsely into a large bowl.  Mix all the dressing ingredients well, and pour over the salad; cover, and if possible allow to rest for half an hour or so before eating.


And finally . . . Hot squash and egg (serves 2)


1 small squash�
1 medium onion�
�
2-3 tablespoons olive oil�
2 eggs�
�
Peel the squash and cut into 1/2 inch cubes.  Peel and chop the onion finely.  Heat the olive oil over a low to medium flame.  Add the onion and squash and cook, stirring frequently, until the onion is soft and gently browned, and the squash is cooked. This will take around half an hour, depending on the variety of squash.  Add salt to taste, and then break the eggs into the pan, and continue to cook, stirring, until they are just set.  Serve hot.





2003 Catalogue Requests


Our new catalogue comes out in mid-autumn. If you've ordered from us before or asked for a catalogue, you will be on the list and should automatically receive yours when they are posted out.


As well as the paper catalogue, we will also put a copy on the internet at www.vidaverde.co.uk. This will include pictures of all the plants, so you can see what they look like, and there will be a few extra things offered that we only have in small quantities.


If you know anyone who would like a copy of the catalogue , just send us their details, and we will happily add them to our mailing list. You can either use the form below or email us at catalogue@vidaverde.co.uk





Please send me your seed catalogue of interesting & heirloom vegetable varieties�
�
Name:�
Address:�
�
�
�
�
�
�
�
Email:�
�
�
�
�
�
Now send to: VidaVerde, 14 Southdown Avenue, Lewes, East Sussex, BN7 1EL�(we won't give out your email or address to anyone, ever)�
�
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Galilee Tomato
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Female & Male squash flowers











